RICHARD BLUMENTHAL

CONNECTICOT

COMMITTEES:

AGING

ARMED SERVICES

COMMERCE, SCIENCE, AND TRANSPORTATION

JUDICIARY

VETERANS' AFFAIRS, RANKING MEMBER

United States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

August 22, 2016

706 HART SENATE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, DC 20510 (202) 224–2823 FAX: (202) 224–9673

90 STATE HOUSE SQUARE, TENTH FLOOR HARTFORD, CT 06103 (860) 258–6940 FAX: (860) 258–6958

915 LAFAYETTE BOULEVARD, ROOM 230 BRIDGEPORT, CT 06604 (203) 330-0598 FAx: (203) 330-0608 http://blumenthal.senate.gov

Mrs. Heather Bresch Mylan, CEO Robert J. Coury Global Center 1000 Mylan Boulevard Canonsburg, Pennsylvania 15317

Dear Mrs. Bresch,

I am writing to express concern over the well-documented, exorbitant price increases of the EpiPen Auto-Injector sold exclusively by Mylan over the past several years. My office has been contacted by dozens of concerned Connecticut residents, families, and first responders who urgently require your life-saving product but fear that its skyrocketing price has put it out of reach. Due to Mylan's virtual monopoly of the epinephrine auto-injector market, and its unique life-saving attributes, it is crucial that your product remains affordable. Therefore, I demand that Mylan take immediate action to lower the price of EpiPen's for all Americans that rely on this product for their health and safety.

As you know, allergic reactions resulting in anaphylaxis are serious and potentially life threatening. Currently, EpiPen Auto-Injectors are the safest and most effective way of delivering an appropriate dose of epinephrine to victims of an allergic reaction, undoubtedly saving thousands of lives each year by preventing anaphylaxis. In order to ensure the efficacy of Epinephrine, it is recommended that the drug be replaced each year, making an EpiPen purchase an annual burden for many.

Congress, along with many states, including Connecticut, have taken significant steps to increase the availability of EpiPens in schools¹ and on ambulances because of its life-saving potential.² Indeed, in 2013, I was proud to work with my colleagues in the Senate to pass legislation that would provide grant support to states that require their public elementary schools and secondary schools to maintain a supply of emergency epinephrine. More recently, I have supported a proposal requiring epinephrine on airplanes.³ Mylan has shared this commitment to expanding access, with a spokeswoman for your company stating, "Mylan has worked tirelessly over the past years advocating

¹ Solomon, Deborah. "Obama Signs Bill to Increase EpiPen Availability in Schools." *The Wall Street Journal*, 13 November 2013, <u>http://blogs.wsj.com/washwire/2013/11/13/obama-signs-bill-to-increase-epipen-availability-in-schools/</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.

 ² H.R. 5792, 106th Cong. (enacted). "An Act Making Technical And Other Changes To Certain Public Health Statutes." Approved 26 May 2000, <u>https://www.cga.ct.gov/2000/act/pa/2000PA-00135-R00HB-05792-PA.htm</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.
³ "Airline Access to Emergency Epinephrine Act of 2015." S. 1972, 114th Cong. 05 August 2016,

for increased anaphylaxis awareness, preparedness, and access to treatment.³⁴ However, I am concerned that your company has failed to recognize that affordability in health care is key to ensuring accessibility. When families, schools, and first responders struggle to purchase your product, any effort to mandate its availability becomes an expensive burden that they are forced to bear.

I was both shocked and dismayed to discover that the price of your product, which has not been improved upon in any obvious or significant way, has skyrocketed by 480% since 2009.⁵ In Connecticut, I have heard from countless concerned parents expressing their outrage over these seemingly arbitrary price increases. For example, a mother of two children with life threatening allergies, wrote that she spends over \$2,000 each year on EpiPens, stating that "We've carried expired EpiPens because we cannot always afford the new ones". Another concerned parent expressed, "This is heartbreaking that I work full time and literally cannot afford this medication that would save my beautiful two year old. That's right. A two year old."

Families are not alone in facing the dire consequences of the increasingly unwarranted price of your product. My office has heard from first responders on this issue, with one emergency medical services (EMS) supplier offering "lists of EMS representatives who can show you that EpiPen prices are destroying their EMS budgets." In fact, first responders in other states have turned to directly injecting epinephrine using syringes, a method that is far less safe but increasingly necessary.⁶ Along with ambulances, schools in Connecticut are also required to stock epinephrine auto-injectors.⁷ The costs that Mylan's price increases have waged not only on individual families, but on each taxpayer in Connecticut, is unacceptable.

In my role on the Senate Special Committee on Aging, I have taken part in hearings on the inexplicable and shameful price increases of various decades-old drugs. All too often, the responses from manufacturers revolve around inadequate rebate programs, complicated discounts, and uncorroborated improvements to the product. I hope these will not be the same arguments employed by Mylan.⁸ In an effort to understand these recent shocking price increases please provide answers to the following questions by September 5th, 2016:

• Mylan has been quoted as stating that your prices have "changed over time to better reflect important product features and the value the product provides."⁹ What are these changes, and how have they contributed to a more safe or effective product for consumers?

⁴ Koons, Cynthia, and Langreth, Robert. "How Marketing Turned the EpiPen Into a Billion-Dollar Business." *Bloomberg Businessweek*, 23 September 2015, <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-09-23/how-marketing-turned-the-epipen-into-a-billion-dollar-business</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.

⁵ "Rising Cost of Potentially Life-Saving EpiPen Puts Pinch on Families." *CBS News*, 16 August 2016, <u>http://www.cbsnews.com/news/allergy-medication-epipen-epinephrine-rising-costs-impact-on-families/</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.

⁶ Swetlitz, Ike. "High Price of EpiPens spurs consumers, EMTs to Resort to Syringes for Allergic Reactions." *STAT News*, 6 July 2016, <u>https://www.statnews.com/2016/07/06/epipen-prices-allergies/?s_campaign=tb</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.

⁷ H.R. 5521, 113th Cong. (enacted). "An Act Concerning the Storage and Administration of Epinephrine at Public Schools." <u>https://www.cga.ct.gov/2014/ACT/PA/2014PA-00176-R00HB-05521-PA.htm</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.

⁸ Raymond, Laurel. "Life-Saving Allergy Treatment Is Becoming Too Expensive For Families To Afford." *ThinkProgress*, 16 August 2016, <u>https://thinkprogress.org/life-saving-allergy-treatment-is-becoming-too-expensive-for-families-to-afford-4fe5dd9aab39#.fiy8bymbx</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.

⁹ Popken, Ben. "EpiPen Price Hike Has Parents of Kids With Allergies Scrambling Ahead of School Year." NBC News, 17 August 2016, <u>http://www.nbcnews.com/business/economy/epipen-price-hike-has-parents-kids-allergies-scrambling-ahead-school-n633071</u>, Accessed 22 August 2016.

- Mylan's website highlights a "\$0 co-pay" program, stating, "Carry EpiPen® (epinephrine injection) Auto-Injectors wherever you go...and do it for as little as \$0."¹⁰ However, this "savings offer" maxes out at \$100. What other programs do you have to help consumers cover the remaining \$500 that the underinsured, uninsured, or those with high deductible plans may be forced to pay annually?
- First responders in Connecticut and around the country are struggling to pay for your product. Do you have financial assistance programs to help provide our first responders with the tools they need to save lives?
- Following FDA guidelines suggesting those with "severe allergic reactions" be prescribed two doses of epinephrine, you began exclusively selling twin-packs. You characterized these guidelines as a big event that "[Mylan] started to capitalize on."¹¹ Will you consider selling single pens again for those who do not require a twin-pack or simply need a single replacement?

Following Congressional action to make EpiPens more accessible in schools, a move that Mylan advocated for, your company released the following statement: "even one anaphylactic episode without access to epinephrine is one too many."¹² Thousands of Connecticut residents – from children and their parents to the first responders who keep us safe – would agree. However, the prolonged unaffordability of EpiPens will only continue to serve as a barrier to this lifesaving, and well-established safety measure. Consequently, millions of Americans may resort to other unproven methods of administering an otherwise affordable dose of epinephrine.

Due to the abundance of reports coming from consumers and first responders struggling with the high price of EpiPens, I am calling on you to immediately lower the price of your product to an affordable level that truly allows for expanded accessibility. I look forward to your response and hope we can work together to bring the price of Mylan's lifesaving product back down to a reasonable level.

Sincerely,

Aihart Olementhet

Richard Blumenthal United States Senate

 ¹⁰ EpiPen. "Savings Offer* for Eligible Patients." *Mylan*, 2016, <u>https://www.epipen.com/copay-offer/</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.
¹¹ Koons, Cynthia, and Langreth, Robert. "How Marketing Turned the EpiPen Into a Billion-Dollar Business." Bloomberg Businessweek, 23 September 2015, <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-09-23/how-marketing-turned-the-epipen-into-a-billion-dollar-business</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.

¹² "Mylan Applauds New Federal Legislation to Increase Anaphylaxis Preparedness in Schools." *PRNewswire*, 14 November 2013, <u>http://newsroom.mylan.com/press-releases?item=123181</u>. Accessed 22 August 2016.